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Shadow Sloan  ssloan@velaw.com

Tel 713.758.3822  Fax 713.615.5933


March 20, 2006
VIA FACSIMILE: 713.209.3381

Elaine Weintritt, Investigator

U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission

Houston Office

1919 Smith Street, 7th floor

Houston, TX 77002

Re:
Jamie Leigh Jones; Charge No. 330-2006-00968

Dear Ms. Weintritt:

This letter will serve as Kellogg Brown & Root’s position statement in the above referenced matter.  The company denies Ms. Jones’ claim of sexual harassment arising from her brief employment in Iraq.

Kellogg Brown & Root, Inc. is an international construction and engineering company, with its principal offices in Houston, Texas.  The company has been in business for over 80 years, and currently employees 70,000 individuals on national and international projects.  KBR’s government and infrastructure division provides support services for U.S. troops around the world,  including in Iraq and Afghanistan.  The company is, both in policy and in practice, an equal employment opportunity employer.  In addition to its written policy that prohibits discrimination of any type, which is included in its written employment agreement signed by overseas employees, the company also has an open-door policy, as well as a formal dispute resolution program, including a toll-free number, that allows employees a variety of avenues to report complaints of discrimination, harassment, or retaliation.

Ms. Jones arrived in Iraq on July 25, 2005 and was originally assigned to the IT department headquarters in Baghdad.  Within a day or two of her arrival, she was transferred to the USMI IT department as customer support analyst.

Employees who are assigned to support the U.S. Army’s mission in Iraq undergo an extensive orientation and are fully briefed concerning the hardships of an assignment in Iraq, including long work hours, Spartan living conditions, severe limitations on movement, and the very real threat of death or bodily injury associated with the war and attacks against U.S. citizens and others in Baghdad and the surrounding areas.  Employees are paid a premium for their willingness to serve in these hostile conditions, including an additional 55% of their base salary as hazard pay, area differential, and foreign service bonus.  In addition to the financial incentives, many KBR employees accept jobs in Iraq because they have a genuine desire to serve their country and support the thousands of troops that have been deployed there.

Ms. Jones was assigned in room 201, barracks 2 at Camp Hope in Baghdad.  This was not an all male barracks, as Ms. Jones contends.  Both floors of barracks 2 were co-ed, and there were separate bathroom and shower facilities for men and women on the first floor.  Contrary to her charge, Ms. Jones was not the only female employee housed in barracks 2.  The barracks 2 residents list, attached as Exhibit A, shows there were approximately 25 other females assigned to barracks 2 when Ms. Jones arrived, the majority of them on the second floor, where Ms. Jones’ room was located.  Although Ms. Jones was in a three person room, she did not have any roommates at the time.

On June 27, 2005, two days after her arrival in Baghdad, Ms. Jones complained about her housing arrangements to a friend of hers from the states, Pete Arroyo, senior operations coordinator, who was in a different department and not in her chain of command.  Mr. Arroyo, in turn, made a verbal request to Darrell Kaigler, a KBR employee responsible for housing, that Ms. Jones be moved from the barracks.  In his follow up e-mail to Mr. Kaigler dated July 27, 2005, Mr. Arroyo explained, “Due to the surrounding area, [Ms. Jones] is unable to sleep.”  Mr. Arroyo added, “As I understand you may be able to get her into a double room with Kristen Rumba the USMI medic?  I will talk to [Ms. Jones] and let her know.”

On that same date Ms. Jones sent three brief e-mails in quick succession to Mr. Arroyo on the subject of “Housing”: 1) “Hey, I would rather be alone than room with someone;” 2) “A roommate in the barracks or a hootch?  If it’s a hootch that would be bad ass!”  Whats [sic] the deal? Where does Kristen live?”; and 3) “Thanks for helping me with housing-can I move my stuff into that chicks [sic] room today?”  Copies of these e-mails are attached as Exhibit B.

Although KBR provided some alternate housing for employees in containers or hootches, these were assigned to employees based on seniority.  Since Ms. Jones was one of the newest employees in the country, having been there only two days, she would not yet have been eligible to move from the barracks into a container.  KBR’s housing representative, Mr. Kaigler, explained this to Mr. Arroyo.  There was no further discussion with Mr. Arroyo or Ms. Jones concerning her housing arrangements.

However, Ms. Jones did have further e-mail communications with Mr. Arroyo regarding what she perceived to be jealousy on the part of other females in the barracks.  Ms. Jones sent Mr. Arroyo an e-mail on July 28, 2005 thanking him for taking her to work that morning.  He responded, stating “Not a problem.  Just promise you won’t get caught up in camp gossip.”  Ms. Jones replied one minute later, stating, “Oh im [sic] sure I already am,” and subsequently added, “The girls hate me here.”  Mr. Arroyo wrote her back as follows:

Because you are a threat to the attention they get from the guys.  Don’t worry, when they see you are a real person, they will warm up to you.  However, just be prepared to deal with Beneta when her boyfriend brakes [sic] up with her and begins his decent [sic] into the (“Oh shit”  I shouldn’t of [sic] broke up with my girlfriend mode”.  Jamie, just be yourself and everything will be fine.

Ms. Jones answered minutes later, saying, “I don’t know dude – this place is kinda messed up.  Already I have enemies and its [sic] day 3.”  Copies of this e-mail exchange is attached as Exhibit C.

On the next morning, July 28, 2005, Ms. Jones sent an e-mail to Mr. Arroyo stating, “I don’t feel so good today – it’s like I was food poisoned or something.”  Mr. Arroyo advised her to drink plenty of water and speculated that it was a result of eating the food in Dubai and adjusting to the food in Iraq.  Later that morning, Ms. Jones sent another e-mail informing Mr. Arroyo she was sad and missed her family.  Mr. Arroyo responded within minutes, telling Ms. Jones that missing her family “is going to be the start, considering the way you are being treated.”  He added, “I know you will find you niche.  It takes some time, just be patient.  You know you can always talk to me.”

Within 10 minutes, Ms. Jones wrote him back, stating “I think for now I’m going to my barracks and just be a clam after work – something happened after I got off the phone with you – I wanted to talk to you about it later.”  Mr. Arroyo replied to her e-mail immediately, saying, “Sure, I hope everything is okay, nothing bad I hope?”  Ms. Jones answered him, stating, “I don’t know [sic] it really sucks what happened – I don’t want you to like get pulled in or anything maybe be just a listening ear or something.”  When Mr. Arroyo replied to her e-mail, asking whether Ms. Jones needed a ride or wanted him to come over to speak to her, she declined the ride but added, “Whatever I kinda [sic] want to talk??”  Mr. Arroyo responded he would be there in a few minutes and for her to come outside.  Ms. Jones answered, “Thanks.”  Copies of this series of e-mails is attached as Exhibit D.

When Mr. Arroyo arrived, Ms. Jones told him she believed she had been possibly drugged and sexually assaulted by multiple KBR male employees who had knocked on her barracks door the night before at approximately 10:30 p.m.  Mr. Arroyo told her she needed to report it and to go immediately to KBR’s medic clinic for treatment, and she agreed.

At approximately 10:30 a.m. on July 28, 2005, Mr. Arroyo took Ms. Jones to the medical clinic.  Ms. Jones met with Kristen Rumba, physician assistant, and Scott Davis, KBR’s HSC manager.  According to the typewritten notes of Ms. Rumba, Ms. Jones stated she had let four firemen into her room the night before when they knocked on her barracks room door.  She complained of soreness, and said she could not remember anything from approximately 10:30 the previous evening to 6:30 that morning.

Mr. Davis, the HSC manager, contacted William Goodgine, KBR’s security coordinator, to report the alleged sexual assault.  Mr. Goodgine immediately dispatched Steven Parnell and Rand Hultz, security coordinators to the hospital.  Mr. Goodgine then contacted Ron Boutwell, KBR’s human resources manager and scheduled an emergency meeting to discuss the situation.

After documenting her conversation with Ms. Jones about the alleged incident, Ms. Rumba then escorted Ms. Jones and Mr. Arroyo to the combat area surgical hospital (CASH) for treatment and evaluation.  At the hospital, Ms. Jones was met by the two employees from KBR’s security department, Mr. Parnell and Mr. Hultz.  Ms. Jones told KBR’s security coordinators that at approximately 10:00 p.m. the night before, she was awakened by a knock at her door.  When she opened the door to her room, she found five members of KBR’s fire department standing in the hall.  Ms. Jones told KBR’s security coordinators that she allowed the men to enter her room, where they started talking, and one of the firemen handed her a cup that contained alcohol.  While drinking it, Ms. Jones said she remembered someone making a reference to “ruffies” and “Rohypnol.”  According to Ms. Jones, moments later she lost all recollection of what was happening.  She stated she woke up in the morning with one of the men, whom she identified to security as Charles Bortz, sleeping in her bed next to her.  She said she asked Mr. Bortz if they had had sex, and he replied that they had.  Ms. Jones reported that she got ready for work, was given a ride by Mr. Arroyo, and confided in Mr. Arroyo later that morning about what had happened.  She said Mr. Arroyo convinced her she needed to report the incident to the authorities and should go to the hospital for an exam.  Major Jodi Schulz, M.D., administered the sexual assault examination at the hospital.  Sergeant Agner of the Army’s victims advocate department also was present and provided counseling to Ms. Jones.

At approximately noon on July 28, 2005, while Ms. Jones was still at the hospital, Mr. Goodgine, Mr. Davis, and Mr. Boutwell met with Janie Armstrong, a female senior HR generalist and Kara Hall, another senior HR generalist.  Gabrielle Andino, the project manager, participated by telephone from his office.  These individuals were briefed on the situation and participated in discussions of how to care for Ms. Jones.  At approximately 1:00 p.m. on July 28, 2005, a security coordinator was sent to watch of Ms. Jones’ room and provide security there.

The medical examination concluded at approximately 2:30 p.m. on July 28, 2005, and the evidence kit was delivered to Mr. Hultz.  Ms. Jones was then driven back to Camp Hope, accompanied by Ms. Rumba, the KBR medic, and Mr. Parnell, the security coordinator.  She was met by Mr. Boutwell, HR manager and Ms. Armstrong, the female HR representative, who had made arrangements for Ms. Jones to be taken to a secure unlisted living container where she could rest.  Throughout the day, Ms. Armstrong offered Ms. Jones support and counseling services, including from KBR’s employee assistance program.  Ms. Armstrong asked if Ms. Jones would like to speak to her family, and made arrangements for Ms. Jones to telephone her parents.  At dinner time, Ms. Armstrong went to get food for Ms. Jones.  Once she had eaten, KBR began an investigation into the incident.  Ms. Jones requested to give a statement to Ms. Armstrong, and she did so.

Later that afternoon, site management was advised by Remo Butler, KBR senior project manager, that the Department of State would be assuming responsibility for the criminal investigation.  Mr. Goodgine contacted the Department of State special agent Timothy Lunardi, who instructed Mr. Goodgine that KBR was to immediately stop any action until the Department of State agents could arrive onsite.

At approximately 7:45 p.m. on July 28, 2005, Mr. Lunardi, accompanied by special agents Matthew McCormack and Heidi McMichael, arrived at the Camp Hope human resources offices.  The three State Department special agents advised Mr. Goodgine, Mr. Boutwell, and Ms. Armstrong that the incident involving Ms. Jones was now considered an official federal investigation under their control.

The State Department special agents quizzed Mr. Boutwell and Ms. Armstrong in particular about what they had done prior to their arrival.  KBR’s HR employees explained that they had spoken to Ms. Jones, had offered the services of the EAP, and had taken a statement Ms. Jones wanted to give.  The State Department agents took the statement from Ms. Armstrong’s hands and a few notes Mr. Boutwell had made, confiscating all the documentation and leaving KBR with no copies.  KBR’s employees were told in no uncertain terms by the State Department agents that they should have no further contact with Ms. Jones without going through them.  KBR’s human resources employees told the Department of State agents that Ms. Jones wanted to go home as soon as possible, and they responded that she could not leave until they gave their approval.

On July 29, 2005, Mr. Boutwell was informed, through the Department of State employees, that Ms. Jones wanted to talk to HR regarding a medical leave.  Mr. Boutwell, Ms. Armstrong, and Mr. Andino, the project manager, met with Ms. Jones in the presence of the Department of States’ special agents, and answered questions regarding the company’s policy on leaves of absence.  Mr. Boutwell explained that if a leave is classified as medical, the employee does not get paid.  When Ms. Jones inquired about worker’s compensation and short term disability, Mr. Boutwell provided her with the appropriate telephone numbers.  Ms. Jones asked about jobs in Houston or at another site in Iraq or Kuwait, and Mr. Andino told her he did not have the authority to assign her to another mission outside of Baghdad, and that would have to be decided by others.  Ms. Jones then questioned when she would get paid, and was informed that an off cycle paycheck would have to be run, since she had only been there for a few days and not a full pay period.

KBR did coordinate with the State Department in making arrangements for Ms. Jones to return to the United States, at her request.  The company granted Ms. Jones an immediate medical leave, although the State Department would not allow Ms. Jones to go through the normal steps to out process from KBR.

At soon as arrangements could be made, Ms. Jones was flown home from Iraq.  She was accompanied from Baghdad to Kuwait by Ms. Armstrong and State Department special agent, Mr. McCormack.  Ms. Jones was met in Kuwait by KBR’s employee assistance program representative, Debbie Woodhams, who escorted her from Kuwait to Houston.  Mr. Boutwell called Ms. Jones’ father to inform him of his daughter’s travel arrangements and provided him with updates when she arrived at each leg of her journey home.

KBR was informed that the State Department’s special agents interviewed several employees, including Mr. Bortz.  Alcohol was also found in Ms. Jones’ room.  As instructed, the company did not conduct its own investigation, did not interfere with the State Department’s criminal investigation, and was not privy to any of the reports or conclusions reached by the State Department.  None of KBR’s employees was ever arrested, nor was the company advised to take any disciplinary action against Mr. Bortz or any of the individuals who were questioned regarding this incident.  On August 2, 2005, the company was informed that  the contents of Ms. Jones’ barracks room could be released back to her, as it  was no longer necessary to secure her room as a crime scene.

With regard to Ms. Jones claim that the barracks where she lived were a designated drinking location, this is not accurate.  Alcohol was permitted in the barracks, and employees were allowed to consume it in their own rooms.  There were stores in the green zone in Iraq where alcohol could be purchased.  The USMI site in Baghdad was the only place in Iraq where KBR employees could consume alcohol because it was a Department of State task order.  All other KBR locations within Iraq are under the control of the U.S. military and the Department of Defense.  Nevertheless, following the incident involving Ms. Jones, Mr. Andino, the project manager, issued an order prohibiting KBR employees from possessing or consuming alcohol at Camp Hope.

As these facts demonstrate, Ms. Jones was not discriminated against or subjected to a hostile work environment because of her gender.  Both males and females had the same housing.  While living in co-ed barracks may not be ideal, this is the reality for KBR employees and the military in a war zone.  Indeed, it would create a greater security risk if female employees were isolated from male employees, and perhaps make the women more vulnerable to attacks from the insurgency.

In conclusion, neither the fact that Ms. Jones was assigned to a co-ed barracks in Iraq with numerous other female employees, nor the policy at the time allowing employees to drink alcohol in their rooms can give rise to a claim of discrimination based on sex.  The company is not privy to any more information regarding the Department of State’s criminal investigation, but none of its employees was ever arrested or prosecuted.  As instructed, KBR did not (and could not) undertake its own investigation.  The company did, however, take prompt action in response to Ms. Jones’ outcry and was quick to offer her all manner of support and counseling in an effort to assist her.

I trust that you have sufficient information to render a determination in this matter; however, if I can be of any further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Very truly yours,

Shadow Sloan
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c:
Ms. Celia Balli


Halliburton


P. O. Box 3


Houston, Texas  77001-0003
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